Westmoreland Town Board
Budget Meeting
September 17, 2024

Supervisor Charles Hebbard called this budget and special meeting to order at 6:00pm on September 17, 2024 at 100 Station Rd. Westmoreland, NY. 

Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Burton Seymour, Randy Rundle and Kirk Donley.  Also present were bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz and Highway Superintendent Russell Young.

Supervisor Hebbard had some note form prior Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor regarding the 2025 budget. The first item was in reference to a grant from Congressman Williams for completion of the Tindall Manor water project, and how to allocate funds in case the grant amount falls short of what is needed to finish the project entirely, and turn the district over to Mohawk Valley Water Authority. Supervisor Hebbard states that we cannot take money from the General Fund to make up the difference, as water districts must be self-supporting. Councilperson Seymour states that we should not spend the money in the account until we have written commitment from MVWA to take it over.

Supervisor Hebbard says that he would like to give half of the Budget Officer payment to Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz, as has been done in prior years, for all her work on the budget and grant processes.

99 Councilperson Seymour advanced a motion to pay Bookkeeper Diane Rolewicz half of the Budget Officer payment. Councilperson Rundle seconded the motion.  All Board members voted AYE and Supervisor Hebbard declared the motion carried.
Supervisor Hebbard has sought out quotes on a parking lot at Lowell baseball field, however, he would like to table that until the water and electricity at the park is taken care of.

Supervisor Hebbard states that Seymour Lane is physically ready to be taken over by the Town of Westmoreland, we are just waiting for proper documentation from attorneys. 

Bookkeeper Rolewicz explains that the tentative budget means each department has made the following requests for changes in their budget over last year. Once the board agrees to any changes, it becomes the preliminary budget. 

Highway Superintendent Young presents his budget worksheet for the Highway Fund. Discussion ensues about the comparable wages in neighboring towns. It is agreed to give MEO, HEO, and Mechanic positions a 5% raise. Capital Outlay, Permanent Improvements, Roads, CHIPs will all remain unchanged from last year. Highway Superintendent Young has requested an increase in Machinery in order to purchase a new plow truck. He shows the board a new initiative from the governor that will require electric vehicles for municipalities. The board agrees that the truck should be ordered now before it becomes too difficult to get, based on the new regulations.

Bookkeeper Rolewicz informs the board of different options for funding a new truck, that would not require a loan.

Highway Superintendent Young believes that the town should keep all it’s current trucks, as it will only become increasingly difficult to purchase trucks. He has priced out a new pickup with plow at $64,115. This pricing seems to be fairly consistent throughout all brands.

Supervisor Hebbard says the preliminary budget is reflecting an expected increase of 4% on Insurance.  Bookkeeper Rolewicz explains that the Fuel budget is hard to predict, as the fuel prices fluctuate often.
Machinery increased $5,000 for parts. Snow Removal and Employee Benefits will increase to reflect the wage increase. Highway Superintendent Young says that Government Services line will increase, because we will receive more money this year from the county for ditching and mowing, as they have had more weeks to work. Discussion ensues about how much money is received from the county versus the cost of performing the work. 

Councilperson Seymour suggests  purchasing a PTO mower for Lowell field, it could go under Parks in the budget.

The Tindall Lighting District, Westmoreland Lighting District and the Clark Mills Lighting District were reviewed. There was a discussion about possibly reducing Clark Mills Dist. All three (3) districts are in good financial shape and it was decided to leave all funding at 2024 levels. 

The Water Districts; Westmoreland & Camelot were discussed and remain unchanged. Spencer Settlement water district is undetermined at this time as we are waiting to hear from the City of Rome regarding an increase in the water rate. Tindall water district is awaiting the results of the grant. The Martin Drive Sewer is not expected to see any changes.

The Senior Water Plant Operator and the Assistant Water Plant Operator will receive a 5% wage increase for 2025.

Turning to the General Fund, Supervisor Hebbard states that the Town Board received no increase in wages last year. He speaks of the importance of funding the position as opposed to the individual. Discussion took place about comparison to nearby townships. It is determined to issue a 2.5% wage increase for board members.

Town Justices have requested a $1,300 increase each. They provided examples of the salaries for justices at neighboring municipalities as examples. The board talks about the prospect of consolidating to one justice at some point in the future. Councilperson Seymour suggests a 10% increase, as this will put them on par with out towns. The Senior Justice Clerk and Jr. Justice Clerk will be increased by 7.5%. The Contractual line has increased due to the new addition of a security officer and the corresponding insurance.

Supervisor Hebbard would like to raise the Deputy Supervisor wage to $1,000 per year. 

The Assessor has requested a 7.5% increase for herself and the Assessor’s Clerk.

The position of Bookkeeper will be increased by 5% in 2025.

The Supervisor position was increased last year for the first time in 10 years, and it is still currently lower than local comparable towns. A 5% increase is decided upon.
The Tax Collector did not ask for a raise.  The salary for Tax Collector  and Assistant Tax Collector will increase by 5%.

The Tax Collector did not request any changes to the funding. 

The Town Clerk did not request any changes to the Contractual or Equipment lines. The Personal Services line will decrease as money was budgeting for training of the deputy, which is no longer needed at this time. The Town Clerk will be given an additional 5% wage.

After a discussion, it is agreed that the Town Attorney rate will be increased to $200 per hour in 2025. Bookkeeper Rolewicz says this will not affect the budget line.

Operation of Buildings will remain unchanged.  

Engineers will remain funded at $12,500.00  Public Safety (street lights) will remain unchanged.

Dog Control will stay the same.

The Codes Office did not request any changes to Contractual or Equipment. The Codes Enforcement Officer and the Building Inspector positions will increase by 3%.

The Registrar of Vital Statistics and the Records Management positions will remain unchanged.

Under Transportation, the Superintendent and Deputy Superintendent will both receive 5% and the Highway Superintendent Clerk will receive 7.5% increase.

Garage, which includes National Grid and garbage, is going to be unchanged.

Sidewalks, will remain funded at $5,000.00.

Budget Officer, Dog Control Officer, Fire Inspector and Court Attendant positions will not receive increases. There is a discussion about increasing the fees for inspections and permits, as well as the process of payment for fire inspections.

Programs for the Aging, Recreation Administration, Youth Programs, Home and Community, Human Rights, Grant Writing, Cemeteries, and Historian will all remain at 2024 values.

The Supervisor Clerk, Deputy Town Clerk, Library Clerks, Park Maintenance, Park Open/Close, ZBA Secretary, Assessors Clerk and positions will all be increased by 7.5% per hour.

Parks Capital Outlay – there is conversation about using this fund to put in a well at Lowell baseball field.  There is also the potential to improve the basketball court on Furnace St, and install a storage building at the town park.

Library, Celebrations, and Planning/ZBA are all staying the same for 2025.

More discussion continues about the highway budget and prospective new trucks.

The Supervisor indicated the next Budget meeting will be on October 1, 2024 at 6:00 pm.

There being no other business to discuss, the Supervisor recessed this Budget Meeting at 8:19 pm, until October 1, 2024 at 6:00 pm.

Respectfully submitted
Anna C. Storey
Town Clerk




